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Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 10, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 24, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 25, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his back,

neck and shoulder on January 3, 2012.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$362 for temporary total disability and $272 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The claimant sustained an anatomical impairment rating of

5 percent to the body as a whole which is being paid.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from August 20, 2012, to October 2, 2012.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to wage loss disability.

3. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The claimant contends that he is entitled
to temporary total disability benefits when
they were terminated until a date yet to be
determined and that the restrictions that were
placed on him by Dr. Capocelli have not been
removed and the Claimant has not been released
from active treatment; accordingly, the
Claimant remains in his healing period and
continues to be temporarily disabled.

b. The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that they accepted
Claimant’s injury as compensable and promptly
provided appropriate medical treatment.
Respondents have paid temporary total
disability benefits, initially through August
20, 2012. TTD was terminated at that time as
the Claimant’s medical treatment for his work
related injury was put on hold by his
physician in order for him to treat with his
family doctor for personal issues.  Once the
personal issues were resolved, the temporary
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total disability benefits were reinstated
October 2, 2012.  Medical treatment continues.
A Functional Capacity Evaluation was ordered
by Dr. Capocelli but the Claimant was unable
to complete or participate in a Functional
Capacity Evaluation on two occasions due to
personal medical issues.  A Functional
Capacity Evaluation will now be done.  Dr.
Capocelli has apparently left his practice and
efforts are being made to provide the Claimant
with treatment/evaluation by another
neurosurgeon at the Clinic.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-six-year-old male who

suffered admittedly compensable injuries to his back, neck, and

shoulder on January 23, 2012, in a motor vehicle accident.  The

claimant’s job duties for the respondent included transporting

clients of the respondent in a motor vehicle.  The claimant was

issued a 5 percent anatomical impairment rating to the body as a

whole by Dr. Keith Holder on November 29, 2012.  That rating was

accepted by the respondents and at the time of the hearing in this

matter was being paid to the claimant.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss disability.  The claimant underwent and

completed a functional capacity evaluation at Cooper Clinic P.A. on

November 15, 2012.  On Page 45 of the Joint Exhibit submitted by

the parties is found a summary report of the claimant’s functional

capacity evaluation.  Following is a portion of the summary report:

“Reasons for Referral

Mr. Rodriquez was referred to this facility to
answer the following questions about his
current work/functional ability:

1. Did Mr. Rodriquez provide high levels of
physical effort through-out the testing day?
Yes
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2. Are Mr. Rodriquez’s reports of pain and
disability reliable?
Yes
3. What are Mr. Rodriquez’s physical work
tolerances in Department of Labor terminology?
Light, with no frequent lifting from floor to
knuckle, no sustained/repetitive low level
positions such as kneeling.  Please refer to
lifting profile for recommended weights and
heights.”

The lifting evaluation portion of the FCE is found at Page 39 of

Joint Exhibit No. 1.  That section indicates that the claimant was

able to safely lift twenty pounds floor to knuckle, twenty pounds

from knuckle to shoulder, and ten pounds from shoulder to overhead.

The claimant also underwent an independent medical evaluation

performed by Dr. Keith Holder on November 29, 2012.  Following is

a portion of that independent medical evaluation:

“DISCUSSION: This is an impairment evaluation
for this 56 year old injured worker.  We
discussed the usual recovery from a lumbar
sprain with degenerative findings.  We
discussed his functional capacity evaluation
and the findings of the myelogram.  I
explained the diagnosis to him.  He will
continue an exercise program.  I have
instructed him to take the medications
provided by his primary care physician.  With
respect to the findings of the MRI in February
and comparing these to the report of the CT
Myelogram in July there is a difference in the
reported level of mild disc protrusion of L5-
S1 in February that is not mentioned in the
July CT Myelogram.    The reported level of
mild annular bulge is reported as one level up
at L4-5 and L3-4 on the Myelogram.  Most
notably there is a report of degenerative
spurring of the foramina causing mild
foraminal narrowing at the L4-5 level.  All of
these findings can be considered degenerative
in nature.  There was no significant disc
findings of the cervical nor thoracic spines.
There was a mild degenerative uncovertebral
joint findings at the C5-6 level.  During his
Functional Capacity Evaluation in November
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2012 he was able to work at the light level
with difficulty going to a seated position on
the floor.  He started to limp on the walking
test and slowed his pace with his blood
pressure rising.  This may reflect poor
aerobic conditioning.  I do not have the
results of his stress test to consider.  He
was able to climb a ladder slowly.  On weight
lifting his safe weight was 20 lbs from the
floor to knuckle level.  On a frequent basis
he was able to lift up to 10 lbs safely but
was not able to meet the time constraints for
floor to knuckle for frequent lifts.  He was
negative on consistancy tests that test for
symptom magnification and he was negative on
placebo tests for symptom magnification.

He scored 44% on his Oswestry Low Back
Questionnaire.  He considers himself
moderately to severely disabled.  Mr.
Rodriquez has reached maximum medical
improvement with respect to the injury
sustained on January 3, 2012.  He may need
medications for the forseable future to help
with his pain although he is not reporting the
use of medications today for his pain.  The
restrictions mentioned below should be
considered permanent unless future testing
reflects an improvement.  He is rated at 5%
whole person impairment based on the AMA
guides 4th edition.  This is found on page 102
and is under the DRE Lumbosacral Category II.

MEDICAL CAUSATION: The cause of this problem
is related to work activities.

RECOMMENDED ACTIVITY RESTRICTIONS:

General: Alternate sit/stand/walk as
tolerated.

Back: use caution in movement.  Lifting should
be limited to 20 pounds or less.”

The claimant in this matter again is fifty-six years of age

and completed the 9th grade in school.  However, he did subsequently

obtain a GED and took some college classes.  The claimant testified

that around the age of 15 or 16 he began working.  The claimant



6

stated, “I did everything to car washing, dish washer.  And my last

job before entering the military was, I worked at a meat packing

company in Plainview, Texas.”  The claimant then entered into the

military and spent twenty-three years in military service.  The

claimant entered the military as an infantryman and spent six years

stationed in Germany and three years stationed in Panama.  The

claimant ended his military career with a four-year stint at Fort

Chaffee were he served as the Post Sargent Major.

In addition to working for the respondent after his military

career, the claimant also worked as a licenced real estate agent

and as a car salesman.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant was asked about

his military retirement and testified that he currently received

$2,300 a month in military retirement and has done so since 1995.

The claimant also gave the following testimony about his current

daily activities:

“Q. Now, as I understand, your current
activities are you get up early in the morning
and you take your wife to work?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. You come home, you wash dishes, wash
clothes, clean the house –

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. -- is that right?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. You run errands and you do the grocery
shopping, is that right?

A. Yes, ma'am.
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Q. Then on weekends you go to flea markets and
garage sales?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. You also go to auctions on Thursdays and
Saturdays?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. Your wife apparently has antique booths?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. Now, have you applied for any jobs anywhere
since you stopped working at Area Agency on
Aging?

A. No, ma'am.

Q. It's my understanding from your deposition
that your intention was to activate your real
estate license and begin selling real estate
again, is that correct?

A. Yes, ma'am.  I kind of kicked it around,
but I haven't really made a decision.  I think
I would have to take the classes and a test
again.

Q. When I took your deposition, you told me
that you still had a real estate license, but
it was inactive?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. And you would have to take the continuing
education classes, like 12 hours, in order to
activate your license?

A. That's correct, ma'am.”

After giving consideration to wage loss factors including the

claimant’s age, education, work history, and physical limitations,

I find that the claimant is entitled to wage loss that would be

equal to a whole body impairment rating of 10 percent.  This amount

is above and beyond the 5 percent whole body anatomical impairment
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rating that has been stipulated to by the parties.  It is clear

that the claimant is still capable of performing employment duties;

however, the claimant’s ability to lift weights greater than twenty

pounds and to sit and/or stand for long periods of time has been

greatly affected.  Considering factors including his age,

education, work history, and physical limitations the claimant is

entitled to the above stated wage loss disability.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from August 20,

2012, until October 2, 2012.  The respondents have paid temporary

total disability benefits both before and after the period

requested by the claimant but terminated temporary total disability

benefits during the period from August 20, 2012, through October 2,

2012.  In the respondents’ contentions, they set out the reasoning

for stopping payments of temporary total disability benefits during

that period.  Following is a portion of the respondents’

contentions:

“Respondents have paid temporary total
disability benefits, initially through August
20, 2012. TTD was terminated at that time as
the Claimant’s medical treatment for his work
related injury was put on hold by his
physician in order for him to treat with his
family doctor for personal issues.  Once the
personal issues were resolved, the temporary
total disability benefits were reinstated
October 2, 2012.  Medical treatment continues.
A Functional Capacity Evaluation was ordered
by Dr. Capocelli but the Claimant was unable
to complete or participate in a Functional
Capacity Evaluation on two occasions due to
personal medical issues.”
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The claimant, in this matter, was seen at Cooper Clinic P.A.

for a functional capacity evaluation by Chris Honaker on July 26,

2012.  Following is the medical report from that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: The patient reports to therapy
today with prescription in hand from Dr.
Capocelli requesting functional capacity
evaluation.  The patient was seen in the
clinic today for 45 minutes.  His initial pain
was 1.5 on a scale of 10, 10 being emergency
room pain.  His worst pain over the last 30
days was 4.5.  His best pain has been 1.5.
His blood pressure initially sitting was
163/104.  He had a resting heart rate of 114.
The patient has a medical history to include
high blood pressure, diabetes, and he reports
being a smoker.  He also reported during the
interview that he did not take his blood
pressure medicine today.  He normally takes it
in the a.m.  Discussed he was given at 1:30
p.m.  He reportedly is out of the medicine at
this time.

OBJECTIVE: Over the 45 minutes in the clinic,
he performed the spinal and the hand sort
along with the Oswestry low back and the
McGill’s questionnaire.  The patient signed a
consent to treat.  However, during the 45
minutes, his blood pressure was taken three
additional times.  It never lowered below
160/100 and his resting heart rate lowest
score was documented at 111 beats per minute
and sitting.

ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: In light of this
information, a release from medical treatment
was given to the patient to give to Dr. Kyle,
his general practitioner, who is monitoring
and controlling his blood pressure.  I asked
the patient if to get this filled out and we
will reschedule the patient ASAP once he has
that.  He is to contact me once he has his
release and as stated above, we will
reschedule ASAP.  Thank you for referral.”

The claimant then returned to Cooper Clinic on August 9, 2012,

again for an FCE to be performed by Chris Honaker.  Following is

the medical report from that visit:
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“The patient reports to therapy today with a
release from his doctor, Walter Kyle.  It
reads, “To Whom It May Concern dated 08-01-12
from Sparks Preferred Clinic in the mall.
Ynocencio Rodriquez was seen in our clinic
today for evaluation of high blood pressure
and tachycardia.  He is asymptomatic at this
time.  His blood pressure was 104/70 and his
pulse rate was 107.  While his resting pulse
rate is slightly elevated, I feel it okay for
him to proceed with his FCE.  If you require
additional information, please contact our
office.  Sincerely, Dr. Walter Kyle.”

The patient returns to the clinic with this
release from his doctor after being seen by
the therapist prior to this visit with an
elevated resting heart rate and extremely high
blood pressure.  Today in the clinic, he
signed the consent form.  His blood pressure
was taken and pulse was measured.  His resting
heart rate was 124 beats per minute.  This was
monitored over 10-15 minutes while talking
with him.  His initial blood pressure today
was 130/90.  He was asked to perform the
Valpar floor to overhead test.  The test
lasted 27 seconds at which time his heart rate
increased to 162 beats per minute.  His blood
pressure taken immediately after the 27-second
test was 148/96.  After resting approximately
5 minutes, his resting heart rate was still at
119.  His blood pressure had lowered to
140/92.  He did perform three lifting tests
(one at 10 pounds, one at 20 pounds, and one
at 30 pounds from floor to overhead one
repetition each) at which time his blood
pressure was measured again at 152/102 with a
pulse rate of 163.  After approximately 5
minutes, the resting heart rate was measured
at 124.  His blood pressure did drop slightly
to 140/94.  The test was halted at this time
secondary to the patient exceeding his 85%
maximum heart rate and due to the fact that I
felt unsafe to perform the functional capacity
evaluation.  We had not yet performed 15
minutes of physical work and the patient was
already showing signs of unsafe performance
regarding his blood pressure and heart rate.
I am referring the patient back to his primary
care physician and also informing the case
manager, Yolanda Kimbrough, that I will not
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proceed with this patient with his heart rate
and blood pressure as it stands.”

Medical records then indicate that the claimant underwent a

stress test on September 17, 2012.  That stress test was ordered by

the claimant’s personal physician, Dr. Walter Kyle.  The stress

test report found at Joint Exhibit No. 1, Page 33, indicates a

normal treadmill stress test and a base line EKG as normal.

On October 2, 2012, Dr. Walter Kyle, the claimant’s personal

physician, issued a letter indicating that the claimant was again

released for a functional capacity test.  The functional capacity

test was finally completed on November 15, 2012, by Chris Honaker

at Cooper Clinic P.A.

After review of the medical evidence regarding the period of

time from August 20, 2012, through October 2, 2012, it is clear

that at no point did the claimant’s personal physician impede or

stop his participation in an FCE.  Instead, the occupational

therapist, Mr. Chris Honaker, stopped that testing on two occasions

after which the claimant’s personal physician cleared him both

times for the functional capacity evaluation.  I find no evidence

that the claimant’s healing period ever ended nor did the claimant

actively cause any type of delay in his treatment due to any

personal medical issues nor did his personal physician require a

stop in treatment due to his personal health issues.  The claimant

is entitled to receive temporary total disability benefits from

August 20, 2012, through October 2, 2012.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the
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Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 24, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 25, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

August 20, 2012, through October 2, 2012.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to wage loss disability in an amount that would

be equal to a whole body impairment of 10 percent.  This is over

and above the amount of the anatomical impairment rating of 5

percent to the body as a whole which has been stipulated to by the

parties and, at the time of the hearing, was being paid by the

respondents.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commensurate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from August 20, 2012, through October 2, 2012.
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The respondents shall pay the claimant wage loss disability

benefits in an amount that would be equal to a whole body

impairment rating of 10 percent.  This amount is over and above the

anatomical impairment rating of 5 percent to the body as a whole

that the parties have stipulated to prior to this hearing and, at

the time of the hearing, was being paid by the respondents.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


